BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, AUGUST 9, 2016

The regular meeting for the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the public meeting room in the Town Office Building at 110 Main Street. In attendance were John R. Morrell, Edward S. Harrison, and Dr. Richard M. Smith. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of July 26 and August 5, 2016 – open sessions. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Appointment of a Part-Time Officer:
Police Chief Stephen Kozloski and Angelina Rodrigues approached the Board of Selectmen. Chief Kozloski noted Ms. Rodrigues has successfully completed her field training and is now qualified to accept the position of a part-time officer.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Angelina Rodrigues as a part-time Police Officer effective immediately through December 31, 2016. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Appointment of Interim Treasurer:
Mr. Brassard explained our full-time Treasurer/Human Resource Director Cristina Pedro is no longer with the town, and in her absence to insure the department runs smoothly, Mr. Brassard is requesting to elevate the position of Kymme Wood from Assistant Treasurer to Interim Treasurer. This will allow the town to function normally as there are certain legal obligations we have to meet. 

Mr. Brassard said Ms. Wood has done a great job and really stepped up to the role, and felt this was a natural progression for the town to take.
Mr. Brassard noted Ms. Wood will not currently be assuming the role of the HR Director, and he will be assuming this duty for now. 

Mr. Brassard explained the general plan is to have Ms. Wood move up to the interim position, and he will take over the HR responsibilities as he feels it’s not fair to have to learn both positions at the same time, and the Treasurer piece is more crucial. Subsequent to the hiring process, whether it will be someone internal or external, it will be stipulated if they don’t have the HR training that they will complete the training by a certain date.
Mr. Brassard said Ms. Wood will be moving up the pay scale to the Grade 10 position, which is where Ms. Pedro was.
Ms. Wood noted she has been working as the Assistant Treasurer for five and a half years.

Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Kymme Wood as the Interim Treasurer effective immediately and to leave it open ended. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Brassard said in that same vain with the training and assuring we have continuous operations, he and Ms. Wood met with Barbara Barry who is the current Town Treasurer/Collector/Finance Director for the Town of Sturbridge. Ms. Barry is willing to come on board with us for a short time, to the end of September, to make sure we’ve captured everything we need to capture, and to maybe take a little pressure off making sure the work gets done and learn it at the same time.

Mr. Brassard noted Ms. Barry would work no more than 40 hours per month, and what they are aiming for is 10 hours per week. This would be mostly in the evenings and possibly some Saturdays. Ms. Barry is currently just finishing up an interim Treasurer’s position in Athol bringing their new hire up to speed.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Barbara Barry as the Treasurer’s Clerk effective immediately through September 30, 2016. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Town Administrator Performance Evaluation Review:
Mr. Morrell explained the Board of Selectmen recently conducted an evaluation on the Town Administrator Mr. Brassard, and noted all the evaluation forms were compiled into one document. Mr. Morrell read the document into the record.
Mr. Morrell said there isn’t a lot of wiggle room for Mr. Brassard to get any better, but he’s sure Mr. Brassard will seek that and try to do it, knowing the person he is.

Dr. Smith noted this was a very comprehensive evaluation, and he is very happy with Mr. Brassard’s performance and feels he’s doing a great job, although he is worried about Mr. Brassard wearing too many hats.
Mr. Harrison seconded those sentiments, and feels Mr. Brassard has done an excellent job under duress of the construction process of this building and whatnot while learning a new profession, which is a complement to his capabilities, enthusiasm, and hard work.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to accept the performance evaluation of the Town Administrator Evan Brassard as written in the document put together by Mr. Morrell and Ms. Wood. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Skate Park Update:
Town Planner Dan Laroche approached the Board of Selectmen and handed out a packet, as attached. The packet shows a picture of what the finished skate park will look like, the dimensions, and a timeframe.

Mr. Laroche explained the skate park will be built on asphalt instead of concrete, so it will be lighter. The equipment is lighter than all pre-cast concrete, and will be made out of metal and wood. 
Mr. Brassard noted this information will be on the Town’s Facebook page as well as on our website.

The proposed skate park will be located next to the basketball courts, in the corner between that and the ball field, on the right hand side of Veteran’s Field, behind Nothe’s gas station.

A pre-construction meeting will be held tomorrow morning at 10 a.m. to work out the details of how all of this will be put together, with Mr. Morrell, Mr. Laroche, Berkshire Design Group who designed the skate park, as well as the contractors who will be doing the paving in attendance for this meeting. Site preparation will begin next week with the opening of the skate park planned for some time in October.
The Board of Selectmen agreed it looks good.

Memorial Hall Update:
Mr. Brassard explained Mr. Laroche wrote up the bid documents, and Paul DeMaio helped with some of the on-sight review, of the boiler project. Mr. Brassard reiterated the town received $50,000 from CPC funding for the replacement of the boiler in Memorial Hall. The old boiler is minimally functional. A new boiler will provide access to the building throughout the winter, and will be more efficient and reliable.
Mr. Brassard said when they began doing the walkthrough, they found they were a little bit unprepared given the budget that was originally spec’d out through the original quote. Fifty thousand dollars is enough money to replace the boiler in Memorial Hall, however it quickly became apparent to do all of the things that we really should be doing to not degrade the length of time the boiler would survive, wasn’t going to happen on the original budget. Mr. Brassard added this is the never ending story of Memorial Hall; everything you want to replace is connected to something not viable or needs to be replaced itself.

Mr. Brassard said during the walkthrough, they were discussing taking all the radiators out and repairing them minimally, by repairing small defects, painting them and putting them back in. They found some of the radiators can’t be repaired and need to be replaced, some need to be taken apart fin by fin, and it became a much larger project than anticipated. 
Mr. Brassard said Mr. Laroche had recalled the town recently worked with Guardian Energy to do all of our energy efficiency lighting upgrades. Guardian Energy can come in and do design work in the hopes of getting the job, and we won’t have to go out and procure that afterwards under Chapter 25A. 
Mr. Brassard said two gentlemen from Guardian Energy came out and he, Mr. Laroche, Mr. DeMaio and the two gentlemen did a walkthrough where they came up with some really good ideas. We are now actually looking to do a hybrid hot water/forced hot air system. This system will be much more efficient plus it will let us control zones individually, be easier to regulate, and takes less time for the building to come up to temperature. We can also add cooling to the same system for a nominal charge of $50,000 to $60,000. 
Mr. Brassard explained the overarching plan will be to work with Guardian Energy to develop this forced hot air system, make sure it complies with everything the Historical Society would like to see in that building, and work on making the GAR Hall humidity controlled through cooling to preserve that space. 
Mr. Brassard said he thinks they are going to try to roll that project in with the ceiling and walls project, and possibly the balcony project, and approach the CPC with the idea of bonding for a total amount to fix all of those things, either concurrently or successively depending on what work needs to be done and when. The Town would bond for that amount and use CPC funds to pay that bond back. Mr. Brassard noted other communities are doing projects like that as well, and feels we will receive significant cost savings on the energy efficient hot water/forced hot air system as well as save on labor if we do it all at the same time.
Mr. Harrison asked if we will get anything for being a Green Community and doing an energy efficiency project such as this. Mr. Brassard responded there will be two ways we will be eligible for incentives; one would be through National Grid and the seconded would be through Columbia Gas of Massachusetts. Guardian will build us a system that will cost us the least amount of money in labor and the least amount of money in the hard parts because they are going to go after the things that are eligible for the largest energy efficiency credits. The Green Community piece would go towards our overall energy efficiency as we look to reduce our fossil fuel footprint by 20%, plus the approximate 50% reduction in fuel consumption. 
Mr. Brassard said instead of being steam it will be hot water piped throughout the building with radiators in a couple of the rooms, everything else will be the hot water out to the air handling unit that is pretty much directly below the air vent in the floor.

It was noted none of this work would change the status of the building being on the National Historic Registry.

Mr. Brassard said if we could add AC to this system in Memorial Hall, it would increase the use for the summer months as it is hot in there. This systems air handling units have the ability to be used for both heating and cooling. It could be done in phases with the heating done initially and then looking at the cooling later on. However, we would have to purchase the air handling system that has the capability of that.
Mr. Brassard said there is some thought of doing the air conditioning at the same time as the Town will save on labor costs, etc. They will work with Guardian Energy to weigh the difference. 

Mr. Brassard said they are also working with a theatrical lighting consultant who does the same thing. He will put together a system for us, and then go to National Grid and explain he is switching all the lights to LED’s, and ask what’s the incentive to bring the overall cost down.

Dr. Smith said he is concerned with costs involved and CPC money that could be used for other projects out there. Mr. Brassard responded we will explore a lot of different options to see what is out there for grants. Mr. Brassard noted the nice thing about the concept of bonding and then paying back the loan with CPC funds is you still leave a lot of money on the table for CPC’s other projects. Mr. Brassard said he hopes to be able to present this to the CPC in the spring. Our current boiler works, but requires a lot of babysitting as Mr. DeMaio has to open the valves and drain the water out daily.
Correspondence was read and completed.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board:
· Police Chief Stephen Kozloski approached the Board of Selectmen seeking the appointment of Michael Jablonski as an auxiliary Police Officer. Mr. Jablonski explained his background.
Mr. Harrison made a motion to appoint Michael Jablonski as an auxiliary Police Officer effective immediately through December 31, 2016. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
· Mr. Morrell noted work will begin on the Cote Road project soon and they will try to have it completed before the start of school, as the road will have to be closed. The message board will be out to notify motorists. 

At 7:52 p.m., Mr. Harrison made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to non-union personnel pursuant to M.G.L. chapter 30A section 21 (2) and collective bargaining or litigation pursuant to M.G.L., chapter 30A section 21 (3), not to return to open session. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

________________________________

Dr. Richard M. Smith, Clerk
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